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The zephyr's sweetness on the coppice blew, ii. 235..? ? ? ? ? For the uses of food I was fashioned and made; The hands of the noble me wrought
and inlaid..Then he commanded one of the slave-girls to take the lute and strike it at Aboulhusn's head, whilst the rest smote upon their
instruments. [So they played and sang,] till Aboulhusn awoke at the last of the night and heard the noise of lutes and tabrets and the sound of the
pipes and the singing of the slave-girls, whereupon he opened his eyes and finding himself in the palace, with the slave-girls and eunuchs about
him, exclaimed, 'There is no power and no virtue but in God the Most High, the Supreme! Verily, I am fearful of the hospital and of that which I
suffered therein aforetime, and I doubt not but the Devil is come to me again, as before. O my God, put thou Satan to shame!" Then he shut his
eyes and laid his head in his sleeve and fell to laughing softly and raising his head [bytimes], but [still] found the apartment lighted and the girls
singing..Firouz and his Wife, i. 209..I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, iii. 112..Governor, Story of the Man of Khorassan, his Son
and his, i. 218..So he said to her, 'Do thou excuse me, for my servant hath locked the door, and who shall open to us?' Quoth she, 'O my lord, the
padlock is worth [but] half a score dirhems.' So saying, she tucked up [her sleeves] from fore-arms as they were crystal and taking a stone, smote
upon the padlock and broke it. Then she opened the door and said to him, 'Enter, O my lord.' So he entered, committing his affair to God, (to whom
belong might and majesty,) and she entered after him and locked the door from within. They found themselves in a pleasant house, comprising all
(262) weal and gladness; and the young man went on, till he came to the sitting-chamber, and behold, it was furnished with the finest of furniture
[and arrayed on the goodliest wise for the reception of guests,] as hath before been set out, [for that it was the house of the man
aforesaid]..Moreover, King Shehriyar summoned chroniclers and copyists and bade them write all that had betided him with his wife, first and last;
so they wrote this and named it "The Stories of the Thousand Nights and One Night." The book came to (195) thirty volumes and these the king
laid up in his treasury. Then the two kings abode with their wives in all delight and solace of life, for that indeed God the Most High had changed
their mourning into joyance; and on this wise they continued till there took them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who
maketh void the dwelling-places and peopleth the tombs, and they were translated to the mercy of God the Most High; their houses were laid waste
and their palaces ruined and the kings inherited their riches..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother cxlv.The eunuch thanked him
and blessed him and mounting, returned upon his way, following the trace, whilst the cavalier rode with him to a certain road, when he said to him,
'This is where we left him.' Then he took leave of him and returned to his own city, whilst the eunuch fared on along the road, enquiring of the
youth in every village he entered by the description which the cavalier had given him, and he ceased not to do thus till he came to the village where
the young Melik Shah was. So he entered and lighting down therein, made enquiry after the prince, but none gave him news of him; whereat he
abode perplexed concerning his affair and addressed himself to depart. Accordingly he mounted his horse [and set out homeward]; but, as he
passed through the village, he saw a cow bound with a rope and a youth asleep by her side, with the end of the halter in his hand; so he looked at
him and passed on and took no heed of him in his heart; but presently he stopped and said in himself; 'If he of whom I am in quest be come to the
like [of the condition] of yonder sleeping youth, by whom I passed but now, how shall I know him? Alas, the length of my travail and weariness!
How shall I go about in quest of a wight whom I know not and whom, if I saw him face to face, I should not know?'.18. The Thief and his Monkey
clii.The king gave him leave for this and the vizier betook himself to the queen and said to her, "I am come to thee, on account of a grave reproach,
and I would have thee be truthful with me in speech and tell me how came the youth into the sleeping-chamber." Quoth she, "I have no knowledge
whatsoever [of it]" and swore to him a solemn oath thereof, whereby he knew that she had no knowledge of the matter and that she was not at fault
and said to her, "I will teach thee a device, where- with thou mayst acquit thyself and thy face be whitened before the king." "What is it?" asked
she; and he answered, saying, "When the king calleth for thee and questioneth thee of this, say thou to him, 'Yonder youth saw me in the
privy-chamber and sent me a message, saying, "I will give thee a hundred jewels, to whose price money may not avail, so thou wilt suffer me to
foregather with thee." I laughed at him who bespoke me with these words and rebuffed him; but he sent again to me, saying, "An thou fall not in
with my wishes, I will come one of the nights, drunken, and enter and lie down in the sleeping-chamber, and the king will see me and kill me; so
wilt thou be put to shame and thy face will be blackened with him and thine honour abased."' Be this thy saying to the king, and I will presently go
to him and repeat this to him." Quoth the queen, "And I also will say thus.".Then he sent for the old man, the Muezzin, and when the messenger
came to him and told him that the Commander of the Faithful sought him, he feared the denunciation of the damsel and accompanied him to the
palace, walking and letting wind (44) as he went, whilst all who passed him by laughed at him. When he came into the presence of the Commander
of the Faithful, he fell a-trembling and his tongue was embarrassed, [so that he could not speak]. The Khalif laughed at him and said to him, "O
elder, thou hast done no offence; so [why] fearest thou?" "O my lord," answered the old man (and indeed he was in the sorest of that which may be
of fear,) "by the virtue of thy pure forefathers, indeed I have done nought, and do thou enquire of my conduct." The Khalif laughed at him and
ordering him a thousand dinars, bestowed on him a sumptuous dress of honour and made him chief of the Muezzins in his mosque..So she hastened
to admit the eunuch, who entered; and when he saw the Commander of the Faithful, he saluted not neither kissed the earth, but said, 'Quick, quick!
Arise in haste! My lady Tuhfeh sitteth in her chamber, singing a goodly ditty. Come to her in haste and see all that I say to thee! Hasten! She sitteth
[in her chamber].' The Khalif was amazed at his speech and said to him, 'What sayst thou?' 'Didst thou not hear the first of the speech?' replied the
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eunuch. 'Tuhfeh sitteth in the sleeping-chamber, singing and playing the lute. Come thy quickliest! Hasten!' So Er Reshid arose and donned his
clothes; but he credited not the eunuch's words and said to him, 'Out on thee! What is this thou sayst? Hast thou not seen this in a dream?' 'By
Allah,' answered the eunuch, 'I know not what thou sayest, and I was not asleep.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'If thy speech be true, it shall be for thy good
luck, for I will enfranchise thee and give thee a thousand dinars; but, if it be untrue and thou have seen this in sleep, I will crucify thee.' And the
eunuch said in himself, 'O Protector, (250) let me not have seen this in Sleep!' Then he left the Khalif and going to the chamber-door, heard the
sound of singing and lute-playing; whereupon he returned to Er Reshid and said to him, 'Go and hearken and see who is asleep.'.Ill Effects of
Precipitation, Of the, i. 98..? ? ? ? ? k. The Vizier's Son and the Bathkeeper's Wife dlxxxiv.?OF THE SPEEDY RELIEF OF GOD..King Dadbin
and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..Now the children had entered the coppice, to make water, and there was there a forest of trees, wherein, if a
horseman entered, he might wander by the week, [before finding his way out], for none knew the first thereof from the last. So the boys entered
therein and knew not how they should return and went astray in that wood, to an end that was willed of God the Most High, whilst their father
sought them, but found them not. So he returned to their mother and they abode weeping for their children. As for these latter, when they entered
the wood, it swallowed them up and they went wandering in it many days, knowing not where they had entered, till they came forth, at another
side, upon the open country..Quoth Selma to Selim, 'Hasten not to slay him, but ponder the matter and consider the issue to which it may lead; for
whoso considereth not the issues [of his actions], fortune is no friend to him.' Then they arose on the morrow and occupied themselves with
devising how they should turn away their mother from that man, and she forebode mischief from them, by reason of that which she saw in their
eyes of alteration, for that she was keen of wit and crafty. So she took precaution for herself against her children and Selma said to Selim, 'Thou
seest that whereinto we have fallen through this woman, and indeed she hath gotten wind of our purpose and knoweth that we have discovered her
secret. So, doubtless, she will plot against us the like of that which we plot for her; for indeed up to now she had concealed her affair, and now she
will forge lies against us; wherefore, methinks, there is a thing [fore-]written to us, whereof God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!)
knew in His foreknowledge and wherein He executeth His ordinances.' 'What is that?' asked he, and she said, 'It is that we arise, I and thou, and go
forth this night from this land and seek us a land wherein we may live and witness nought of the doings of yonder traitress; for whoso is absent
from the eye is absent from the heart, and quoth one of the poets in the following verse:.14. Khelif the Fisherman (227) cccxxi.? ? ? ? ? Make drink
your usance in my company And flout the time that languishing doth go..On this wise he abode a space of days, after which he made himself at
home in the land and took to himself comrades and got him friends galore, with whom he addressed himself to diversion and good cheer.
Moreover, he went a-pleasuring with his friends and their hearts were solaced [by his company] and he entertained them with stories and civilities
(161) and diverted them with pleasant verses and told them abundance of histories and anecdotes. Presently, the report of him reached King
Jemhour, lord of Cashghar of Hind, and great was his desire [for his company]. So he went in quest of him and Abdallah repaired to his court and
going in to him, kissed the earth before him. Jemhour welcomed him and entreated him with kindness and bade commit him to the guest-house,
where he abode three days, at the end of which time the king sent [to him] a chamberlain of his chamberlains and let bring him to his presence.
When he came before him, he greeted him [with the usual compliment], and the interpreter accosted him, saying, "King Jemhour hath heard of thy
report, that thou art a goodly boon-companion and an eloquent story-teller, and he would have thee company with him by night and entertain him
with that which thou knowest of anecdotes and pleasant stories and verses." And he made answer with "Hearkening and obedience.".As for Er
Reshid, he shut himself up with Tuhfeh that night and found her a clean maid and rejoiced in her; and she took high rank in his heart, so that he
could not endure from her a single hour and committed to her the keys of the affairs of the realm, for that which he saw in her of good breeding and
wit and modesty. Moreover, he gave her fifty slave-girls and two hundred thousand dinars and clothes and trinkets and jewels and precious stones,
worth the kingdom of Egypt; and of the excess of his love for her, he would not entrust her to any of the slave-girls or eunuchs; but, whenas he
went out from her, he locked the door upon her and took the key with him, against he should return to her, forbidding the damsels to go in to her, of
his fear lest they should slay her or practise on her with knife or poison; and on this wise he abode awhile..King's Daughter of Baghdad, El Abbas
and the, iii. 53..On the third day I said to myself, "Thou art mad or witless!" For I was going about in quest of a woman who knew me and I knew
her not, seeing that indeed she was veiled, [whenas I saw her]. Then I went round about the third day till the hour of afternoon prayer, and sore was
my concern and my chagrin, for I knew that there abode to me of my life but [till] the morrow, when the chief of the police would seek me. When it
was the time of sundown, I passed through one of the streets, and beheld a woman at a window. Her door was ajar and she was clapping her hands
and casting furtive glances at me, as who should say, "Come up by the door." So I went up, without suspicion, and when I entered, she rose and
clasped me to her breast 1 marvelled at her affair and she said to me, "I am she whom thou depositedst with Amin el Hukm." Quoth I to her, "O my
sister, I have been going round and round in quest of thee, for indeed thou hast done a deed that will be chronicled in history and hast cast me into
slaughter (100) on thine account." "Sayst thou this to me," asked she, "and thou captain of men?" And I answered, "How should I not be troubled,
seeing that I am in concern [for an affair] that I turn over and over [in my mind], more by token that I abide my day long going about [searching for
thee] and in the night I watch its stars [for wakefulness]?" Quoth she, "Nought shall betide but good, and thou shalt get the better of him.".? ? ? ? ?
Let destiny with loosened rein its course appointed fare And lie thou down to sleep by night, with heart devoid of care;.When the evening evened,
the king let call his vizier and he presented himself before him, whereupon he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said,
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"Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king. that.And for another story of the same kind,' continued the officer,.Then the king sent for the captain of
the thieves and bestowed on him a dress of honour, (142) commanding that all who loved the king should put off [their raiment and cast it] upon
him. (143) So there fell dresses of honour [and other presents] on him, till he was wearied with their much plenty, and Azadbekht invested him
with the mastership of the police of his city. Then he bade set up other nine gibbets beside the first and said to his son, "Thou art guiltless, and yet
these wicked viziers endeavoured for thy slaughter." "O my father," answered the prince, "I had no fault [in their eyes] but that I was a loyal
counsellor to thee and still kept watch over thy good and withheld their hands from thy treasuries; wherefore they were jealous and envied me and
plotted against me and sought to slay me," Quoth the king, "The time [of retribution] is at hand, O my son; but what deemest thou we should do
with them in requital of that which they did with thee? For that they have endeavoured for thy slaughter and exposed thee to public ignominy and
soiled my honour among the kings.".? ? ? ? ? The true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel rogues enjoy all benefit..17. The
Merchant of Oman cccliv.Now, as destiny would have it, a certain jeweller of the town had been robbed of ten pearls, like unto those which were
with the merchant; so, when he saw the two pearls in the broker's hand, he said to him, 'To whom do these pearls belong?' and the broker answered,
'To yonder man.' [The jeweller looked at the merchant and] seeing him in sorry case and clad in tattered clothes, misdoubted of him and said to him
(purposing to surprise him into confession), 'Where are the other eight pearls?' The merchant thought he asked him of those which were in the
gown and answered, 'The thieves stole them from me.' When the jeweller heard his reply, he doubted not but that it was he who had taken his good;
so he laid hold of him and haling him before the chief of the police, said to him, 'This is the man who stole my pearls: I have found two of them
upon him and he confesseth to the other eight.'.With this the Cadi's wrath redoubled and he swore by the most solemn of oaths that I should go with
him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not go, except the prefect be with us; for, if he be present, he and the officers, thou wilt not
dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an oath, saying, "By Him who created mankind, we will not go but with the Amir!" So we
repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect, and going up, searched high and low, but found nothing; whereupon fear gat hold upon
me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened fellow! Thou puttest us to shame before the men." And I wept and went round
about right and left, with the tears running down my face, till we were about to go forth and drew near the door of the house. I looked at the place
[behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that I see?" And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up this jar with me." They did as I bade them
and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said, "Rummage and see what is under it." So they searched and found a woman's veil and trousers
full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a swoon..Quoth Jesus (on whom be peace!), 'Had these dealt prudently, they had taken thought
for themselves; but they neglected the issues of events; for that whoso acteth prudently is safe and conquereth, (252) and whoso neglecteth
precaution perisheth and repenteth.' Nor," added the vizier," is this more extraordinary nor goodlier than the story of the king, whose kingdom was
restored to him and his wealth, after he had become poor, possessing not a single dirhem.".? ? ? ? ? g. The King's Son and the Ogress
dcccclxxxv.?Story of King Bihkerd..? ? ? ? ? The herald of good news my hearing shall delight,.Presently, the king arose from the wine-chamber
and taking his wife by the hand, repaired with her to the chamber in which he slept. He opened the door and entering, saw the youth lying on the
bed, whereupon he turned to his wife and said to her, "What doth this youth here? This fellow cometh not hither but on thine account." Quoth she,
"I have no knowledge of him." With this, the youth awoke and seeing the king, sprang up and prostrated himself before him, and Azadbekht said to
him, "O vile of origin, (102) O lack-loyalty, what hath prompted thee to outrage my dwelling?" And he bade imprison him in one place and the
woman in another..66. The Imam Abou Yousuf with Er Reshid and Zubeideh dclii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? la. The Disciple's Story dcccci.The
Twenty-Sixth Night of the Month..When the evening evened, the king sat in his privy closet and summoning the vizier, required of him the
promised story. So Er Rehwan said, "Know, O king, that.Then she changed the measure and the mode [and played] so that she amazed the wits of
those who were present, and Queen Es Shuhba was moved to mirth and said, 'Well done, O queen of delight!' Then she returned to the first mode
and improvised the following verses on the water-lily:.? ? ? ? ? How many a victim of the pangs of love-liking hath died! Tired is my patience, but
of blame my censors never tire..Presently Aboulhusn turned to a damsel and called to her; whereupon she came to him and he said to her, "By the
protection of God, O damsel, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Yes, indeed," answered she; "by the protection of God thou in this time art
Commander of the Faithful." Quoth he, "By Allah, thou liest, O thousandfold strumpet!" Then he turned to the chief eunuch and called to him,
whereupon he came to him and kissing the earth before him, said, "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful." "Who is Commander of the Faithful?"
asked Aboulhusn. "Thou," replied the eunuch and Aboulhusn said, "Thou liest, thousandfold catamite that thou art!" Then he turned to another
eunuch and said to him, "O my chief, (20) by the protection of God, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Ay, by Allah, O my lord!" answered he.
"Thou in this time art Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds." Aboulhusn laughed at himself and misdoubted of his
reason and was perplexed at what he saw and said, "In one night I am become Khalif! Yesterday I was Aboulhusn the Wag, and to-day I am
Commander of the Faithful." Then the chief eunuch came up to him and said, "O Commander of the Faithful, (the name of God encompass thee!)
thou art indeed Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds!" And the slave-girls and eunuchs came round about him, till he
arose and abode wondering at his case..Some months after this, I met him again under arrest, in the midst of the guards and officers of the police,
and he said to them, "Seize yonder man." So they laid hands on me and carried me to the chief of the police, who said, "What hast thou to do with
this fellow?" The thief turned to me and looking a long while in my face, said, "Who took this man?" Quoth the officers, "Thou badest us take him;
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so we took him." And he said, "I seek refuge with God! I know not this man, nor knoweth he me; and I said not that to you but of a man other than
this." So they released me, and awhile afterward the thief met me in the street and saluted me, saying, "O my lord, fright for fright! Hadst thou
taken aught from me, thou hadst had a part in the calamity." (146) And I said to him, "God [judge] between thee and me!" And this is what I have
to tell'.Then he again began to pay me frequent visits and I entered into converse with him and questioned him of the band and how he came to
escape, he alone of them all. Quoth he, 'I left them from the day on which God the Most High delivered thee from them, for that they would not
obey my speech; wherefore I swore that I would no longer consort with them.' And I said, 'By Allah, I marvel at thee, for that thou wast the cause
of my preservation!' Quoth he, 'The world is full of this sort [of folk]; and we beseech God the Most High for safety, for that these [wretches]
practise upon men with every kind of device.' Then said I to him, 'Tell me the most extraordinary adventure of all that befell thee in this villainy
thou wast wont to practise.' And he answered, saying, 'O my brother, I was not present when they did on this wise, for that my part with them was
to concern myself with selling and buying and [providing them with] food; but I have heard that the most extraordinary thing that befell them was
on this wise..? ? ? ? ? Read then my writ and pity thou the blackness of my fate, Sick, love- distraught, without a friend to whom I may
complain..88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Were my affliction thine, love's anguish hadst thou dreed And in the flaming hell of long
estrangement sighed..? ? ? ? ? Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night Right instantly of God we've craved to be vouchsafed
your sight..? ? ? ? ? Oft for thy love as I would be consoled, my yearning turns To-thee- ward still and my desires my reason still gainsay..When the
evening evened, the king summoned the vizier, and when he presented himself, he required of him the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening
and obedience. Know, O august king, that.When King Bekhtzeman heard this, his heart was comforted and he said in himself, 'I put my trust in
God. If He will, I shall overcome mine enemy by the might of God the Most High.' So he said to the folk, ' Know ye not who I am?' and they
answered, ' No, by Allah.' Quoth he, 'I am King Bekhtzeman.' When they heard this and knew that it was indeed he, they dismounted from their
horses and kissed his stirrup, to do him honour, and said to him, 'O king, why hast thou thus adventured thyself?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, my life is a
light matter to me and I put my trust in God the Most High, looking to Him for protection.' And they answered him, saying, 'May this suffice thee!
We will do with thee that which is in our power and whereof thou art worthy: comfort thy heart, for we will succour thee with our goods and our
lives, and we are his chief officers and the most in favour with him of all folk. So we will take thee with us and cause the folk follow after thee, for
that the inclination of the people, all of them, is to thee.' Quoth he, 'Do that unto which God the Most High enableth you.'.When the Baghdadis saw
this succour that had betided them against their enemies [and the victory that El Abbas had gotten them], they turned back and gathering together
the spoils [of the defeated host], arms and treasures and horses, returned to Baghdad, victorious, and all by the valour of El Abbas. As for Saad, he
foregathered with the prince, and they fared on in company till they came to the place where El Abbas had taken horse, whereupon the latter
dismounted from his charger and Saad said to him, "O youth, wherefore alightest thou in other than thy place? Indeed, thy due is incumbent upon
us and upon our Sultan; so go thou with us to the dwellings, that we may ransom thee with our souls." "O Amir Saad," replied El Abbas, "from this
place I took horse with thee and herein is my lodging. So, God on thee, name me not to the king, but make as if thou hadst never seen me, for that I
am a stranger in the land.".With this the Khalif waxed wroth, and the Hashimi vein (36) started out from between his eyes and he cried out to
Mesrour and said to him, "Go forth and see which of them is dead." So Mesrour went out, running, and the Khalif said to Zubeideh, "Wilt thou lay
me a wager?" "Yes," answered she; "I will wager, and I say that Aboulhusn is dead." "And I," rejoined the Khalif, "wager and say that none is dead
save Nuzhet el Fuad; and the stake shall be the Garden of Pleasance against thy palace and the Pavilion of Pictures." So they [agreed upon this and]
abode awaiting Mesrour, till such time as he should return with news..? ? ? ? ? d. The Eldest Lady's Story xvii.Sons, Story of King Suleiman Shah
and his, i. 150..When her mother went out from her, Mariyeh fell to chiding the damsel for that which she had done and said to her, "Verily, death
were leifer to me than this; so look thou discover not my affair to any and I charge thee return not to the like of this fashion." Then she swooned
away and lay awhile without life, and when she came to herself, she saw Shefikeh weeping over her; whereupon she took the necklace from her
neck and the mantle from her body and said to the damsel, "Lay them in a napkin of damask and carry them to El Abbas and acquaint him with that
wherein I am for the persistence of estrangement and the effects of forbiddance." So Shefikeh took them and carried them to El Abbas, whom she
found in act to depart, for that he was about to take horse for Yemen. She went in to him and gave him the napkin and that which was therein, and
when he opened it and saw what it contained, to wit, the mantle and the necklace, his vexation was excessive and his eyes were distorted, [so that
the whites thereof appeared] and his rage was manifest in them..When he had made an end of his speech, his wife came forward forthright and told
her story, from first to last, how her mother bought him from the cook's partner and the people of the kingdom came under his rule; nor did she
leave telling till she came, in her story, to that city [and acquainted the queen with the manner of her falling in with her lost husband]. When she
had made an end of her story, the cook exclaimed, 'Alack, what impudent liars there be! By Allah, O king, this woman lieth against me, for this
youth is my rearling (75) and he was born of one of my slave-girls. He fled from me and I found him again..Sixth Officer's Story, The, ii. 146..The
woman who used to act as decoy for them once caught them a woman from a bride-feast, under pretence that she had a wedding toward in her own
house, and appointed her for a day, whereon she should come to her. When the appointed day arrived, the woman presented herself and the other
carried her into the house by a door, avouching that it was a privy door. When she entered [the saloon], she saw men and champions (131) [and
knew that she had fallen into a trap]; so she looked at them and said, "Harkye, lads! (132) I am a woman and there is no glory in my slaughter, nor
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have ye any feud of blood-revenge against me, wherefore ye should pursue me; and that which is upon me of [trinkets and apparel] ye are free to
take." Quoth they, "We fear thy denunciation." But she answered, saying, "I will abide with you, neither coming in nor going out." And they said,
"We grant thee thy life.".141. Haroun er Reshid and the Arab Girl dclxxxv.Full many a man incited me to infidelity, i. 205..Ye know I'm
passion-maddened, racked with love and languishment, ii. 230..Woman accused of Lewdness, The Pious, ii. 5..When twenty days had passed by,
each [egg] was hatched, and the vizier bade them pair the chickens, male and female, and rear them well. So they did this and it was found a charge
unto no one. Then they waited for them awhile and after this the vizier enquired of the chickens and was told that they were become fowls.
Moreover, they brought him all their eggs and he bade set them; and after twenty days there were hatched from each [pair] of them thirty or
five-and-twenty or fifteen [chickens] at the least. The vizier let note against each man the number of chickens that pertained to him, and after two
months, he took the old hens and the cockerels, and there came to him from each man nigh half a score, and he left the [young] hens with them. On
like wise he sent to the country folk and let the cocks abide with them. So he got him young ones [galore] and appropriated to himself the sale of
the fowls, and on this wise he got him, in the course of a year, that which the regal estate required of the king and his affairs were set right for him
by the vizier's contrivance. And he peopled (258) the country and dealt justly by his subjects and returned to them all that he took from them and
lived a happy and prosperous life. Thus good judgment and prudence are better than wealth, for that understanding profiteth at all times and
seasons. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the man whose caution slew him.".The Twenty-Third Night of the
Month..When Abou Temam returned with [news of] the accomplishment of his errand and brought the presents and the letter, King Ilan Shah
rejoiced in this and redoubled in showing him honour and made much of him. Some days thereafterward, the king of Turkestan sent his daughter
and she went in to King Ilan Shah, who rejoiced in her with an exceeding joy and Abou Temam's worth was exalted in his sight. When the viziers
saw this, they redoubled in envy and despite and said, 'An we contrive us not a device to rid us of this man, we shall perish of rage.' So they
bethought them [and agreed upon] a device they should practise..Then they brought the raft before him and I said to him, 'O my lord, I am in thy
hands, I and all my good.' He looked at the raft and seeing therein jacinths and emeralds and crude ambergris, the like whereof was not in his
treasuries, marvelled and was amazed at this. Then said he, 'O Sindbad, God forbid that we should covet that which God the Most High hath
vouchsafed unto thee! Nay, it behoveth us rather to further thee on thy return to thine own country.' So I called down blessings on him and thanked
him. Then he signed to one of his attendants, who took me and established me in a goodly lodging, and the king assigned me a daily allowance and
pages to wait on me. And every day I used to go in to him and he entertained me and entreated me friendly and delighted in my converse; and as
often as our assembly broke up, I went out and walked about the town and the island, diverting myself by viewing them..11. Sindbad the Sailor and
Hindbad the Porter (239).Rail not at the vicissitudes of Fate, ii. 219..? ? ? ? ? What is there in the tents? Their burdens are become A lover's, whose
belov'd is in the litters' shrined..Then the Khalif summoned her to his presence a fourth time and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, sing." So she
improvised and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Yea, and how slaves and steeds and good and virgin girls Were proffered thee to gift, thou hast
not failed to cite,.Presently, up came the old woman, whereupon the young man sprang to his feet and laying hold of her, demanded of her the
turban-cloth. Quoth she, "Know that I entered one of the houses and made the ablution and prayed in the place of prayer; and I forgot the
turban-cloth there and went out. Now I know not the house in which I prayed, nor have I been directed (59) thereto, and I go round about every day
till the night, so haply I may light on it, for I know not its owner." When the draper heard this, he said to the old woman, "Verily, Allah restoreth
unto thee vhat which thou hast lost. Rejoice, for the turban-cloth is with me and in my house." And he arose forthright and gave her the
turban-cloth, as it was. She gave it to the young man, and the draper made his peace with his wife and gave her raiment and jewellery, [by way of
peace-offering], till she was content and her heart was appeased. (60).Issues of Affairs, Of Looking to the, i. 80..Baghdad, El Abbas and the King's
Daughter of, iii. 53..Ibn es Semmak and Er Reshid, i. 195..Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii. 224..Then he could brook this no longer;
so he went forth from the dominions of the Commander of the Faithful, under pretence of visiting certain of his kinsmen, and took with him servant
nor companion, neither acquainted any with his intent, but betook himself to the road and fared on into the desert and the sandwastes, knowing not
whither he went. After awhile, he fell in with travellers intending for the land of Hind [and journeyed with them]. When he came thither, he lighted
down [in a city of the cities of the land and took up his abode] in one of the lodging-places; and there he abode a while of days, tasting not food
neither solacing himself with the delight of sleep; nor was this for lack of dirhems or dinars, but for that his mind was occupied with musing upon
[the reverses of] destiny and bemoaning himself for that the revolving sphere had turned against him and the days had decreed unto him the
disfavour of our lord the Imam. (160).93. The Ignorant Man who set up for a Schoolmaster cccciii.? ? ? ? ? Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how
many a melting wight In waiting for the unkept tryst doth watch the weary night!.So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand upon
her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened
her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O
my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she
raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and
they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn dcclxxviii.There was once, in the
land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from
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want. It misliked her to marry one who was beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the
effect that he would still be under her commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver
and he bound himself in writing to pay his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..118. The
Merchant of Cairo and the Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun El Hikim bi Amrillak M.Galen heard that which he avouched of his understanding
and it was certified unto him and established in his mind that the man was a skilled physician of the physicians of the Persians and [he said in
himself], 'Except he had confidence in his knowledge and were minded to confront me and contend with me, he had not sought the door of my
house neither spoken that which he hath spoken.' And concern gat hold upon Galen and doubt. Then he looked out upon (21) the weaver and
addressed himself to see what he should do, whilst the folk began to flock to him and set out to him their ailments, and he would answer them
thereof [and prescribe for them], hitting the mark one while and missing it another, so that there appeared unto Galen of his fashion nothing
whereby his mind might be assured that he had formed a just opinion of his skill..36. Jaafer the Barmecide and the Bean-Seller ccxcix.? ? ? ? ? p.
The Idiot and the Sharper dccccv.The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said, 'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!'
So he arose and went, as he were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on guard at the door at the Commander of the
Faithful and found him sitting. When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and
what bringeth thee hither at this hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to
crying out at him; whereupon the Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee!
Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the
eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one
of the slave-girls, 'See what is to do.'.She abode awaiting him thus till the end of the month, but discovered no tidings of him neither happened upon
aught of his trace; wherefore she was troubled with an exceeding perturbation and despatching her servants hither and thither in quest of him, abode
in the sorest that might be of grief and concern. When it was the beginning of the new month, she arose in the morning and bidding cry him
throughout the city, sat to receive visits of condolence, nor was there any in the city but betook himself to her, to condole with her; and they were
all concerned for her, nothing doubting but she was a man..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and the monks, for on the Day of Palms a fawn there was Among the
servants of the church, a loveling blithe and gay..When she had made an end of her verses, she folded the letter and delivered it to the nurse, who
took it and carried it to El Abbas. He broke it open and read it and apprehended its purport; then took inkhorn and paper and wrote the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband Sift Dust dcccclxxxvi.Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199..Calcutta
(1814-18) Text..? ? ? ? ? Repression's draught, by cups, from the beloved's hand I've quaffed; with colocynth for wine she hath me plied..? ? ? ? ?
My body is dissolved with sufferance in vain; Relenting, ay, and grace I hoped should yet betide;.So saying, he fell upon her and beat her with a
staff of almond-wood, till she cried out, "[Help], O Muslims!" and he redoubled the beating upon her, till the folk heard her cries and coming to
her, [found] Aboulhusn beating her and saying to her, "O old woman of ill-omen, am I not the Commander of the Faithful? Thou hast enchanted
me!" When the folk heard his words, they said, "This man raveth," and doubted not of his madness. So they came in upon him and seizing him,
pinioned him and carried him to the hospital. Quoth the superintendant, "What aileth this youth?" And they said, "This is a madman." "By Allah,"
cried Aboulhusn, "they lie against me! I am no madman, but the Commander of the Faithful." And the superintendant answered him, saying, "None
lieth but thou, O unluckiest of madmen!".There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings of the time, by name Shah
Bekht, who had troops and servants and guards galore and a vizier called Er Rehwan, who was wise, understanding, a man of good counsel and a
cheerful acceptor of the commandments of God the Most High, to whom belong might and majesty. The king committed to him the affairs of his
kingdom and his subjects and said according to his word, and on this wise he abode a long space of time..The Seventh Day..Then she told him the
story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, with Anca, daughter of the wind, and described to him her dwelling-place and her island, whereupon
quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell me of El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour; is she of the Jinn or of mankind or of the birds? For this
long time have I desired to find one who should tell me of her.' 'It is well, O Commander of the Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I asked the queen of
this and she acquainted me with her case and told me who built her the palace.' Quoth Er Reshid, 'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it me.' And Tuhfeh
answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him. And indeed he was amazed at that which he heard from her and what she told him and at that
which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of various colours and preciots stones of many kinds, such as amazed the beholder and
confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of the enrichment of the Barmecides and the Abbasicles, and they abode in their
delight..When the day departed and the evening came, the king sat in his privy chamber and summoned the vizier, who presented himself to him
and he questioned him of the story. So the vizier said, "Know, O august king, that.11. The Hermits cxlviii.? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the
rose of thy soft cheek, declare My basil, (131) lily mine, to be the myrtles of thy hair..They cut their bonds and poured wine into their gullets, till
they came to themselves, when the king looked at the eunuch and recognizing him, said, 'Harkye, such an one!' 'Yes, O my lord the king,' replied
the man and prostrated himself to him; whereat the king marvelled with an exceeding wonder and said to him, 'How earnest thou to this place and
what hath befallen thee?" Quoth the eunuch, 'I went and took out the treasure and brought it hither; but the [evil] eye was behind me and I
unknowing. So the thieves took us alone here and seized the money and cast us into this pit, so we might die of hunger, even as they had done with
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other than we; but God the Most High sent thee, in pity to us.'.167. Kemerezzeman and the Jeweller's Wife dcccclxiii.? ? ? ? ? To whom save thee
shall I complain, of whom relief implore, Whose image came to visit me, what while in dreams I lay?.? ? ? ? ? Ne'er shall I them forget, nay, nor
the day they went.?OF ENVY AND MALICE..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dccccxix.The Lady Zubeideh answered him many words
and the talk waxed amain between them. At last the Khalif sat down at the heads of the pair and said, "By the tomb of the Apostle of God (may He
bless and preserve him!) and the sepulchres of my fathers and forefathers, whoso will tell me which of them died before the other, I will willingly
give him a thousand dinars!" When Aboulhusn heard the Khalifs words, he sprang up in haste and said, "I died first, O Commander of the Faithful!
Hand over the thousand dinars and quit thine oath and the conjuration by which thou sworest." Then Nuzhet el Fuad rose also and stood up before
the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh, who both rejoiced in this and in their safety, and the princess chid her slave-girl. Then the Khalif and the Lady
Zubeideh gave them joy at their well-being and knew that this [pretended] death was a device to get the money; and the princess said to Nuzhet el
Fuad, "Thou shouldst have sought of me that which thou desiredst, without this fashion, and not have consumed my heart for thee." And she said,
"Indeed, I was ashamed, O my lady.".? ? ? ? ? Upon yon be the peace of God! May all prosperity, For what's decreed of years and lives, upon you
ever wait!.Locust, The Hawk and the, ii. 50..? ? ? ? ? For no hand is there but the hand of God is over it And no oppressor but shall be with worse
than he opprest..? ? ? ? ? k. The Blind Man and the Cripple dcxvi.When the evening evened, the king withdrew to his privy sitting-chamber and
bade fetch the vizier. When he presented himself before him, he said to him, "Tell me the story of the wealthy man who married his daughter to the
poor old man." "It is well," answered the vizier. "Know, O puissant king, that.Quoth En Numan, "What prompted thee to keep faith, the case being
as thou sayest?" "O king," answered the Arab, "it was my religion." And En Numan said, "What is thy religion?" "The Christian," replied the other.
Quoth the king, "Expound it unto me." [So the Tai expounded it to him] and En Numan became a Christian. (174).47. El Melik en Nasir and the
three Masters of Police cccxliii.Now there was in the house a ram, with which the Persian used to butt, and when he saw what the woman did, he
thought she would butt with him; so he broke his halter and running at her, butted her and broke her head. She fell on her back and cried out;
whereupon the Persian started up from sleep in haste and seeing the singing-girl [cast down on her back] and the singer with his yard on end, said
to the latter, 'O accursed one, doth not what thou hast already done suffice thee?' Then he beat him soundly and opening the door, put him out in the
middle of the night..Sailor and Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the, iii. 199..To return to King El Aziz. When his son El Abbas left him, he was
desolated for him with an exceeding desolation, he and his mother; and when tidings of him tarried long and the appointed time passed [and the
prince returned not], the king caused public proclamation to be made, commanding all his troops to make ready to mount and go forth in quest of
his son El Abbas at the end of three days, after which time no cause of hindrance nor excuse should be admitted unto any. So on the fourth day, the
king bade number the troops, and behold, they were four-and-twenty thousand horse, besides servants and followers. Accordingly, they reared the
standards and the drums beat to departure and the king set out [with his army], intending for Baghdad; nor did he cease to fare on with all diligence,
till he came within half a day's journey of the city and bade his troops encamp in [a place there called] the Green Meadow. So they pitched the tents
there, till the country was straitened with them, and set up for the king a pavilion of green brocade, broidered with pearls and jewels..When they
came to themselves, they wept awhile and the folk assembled about them, marvelling at that which they saw, and questioned them of their case. So
the young men vied with each other who should be the first to discover the story to the folk; and when the Magian saw this, he came up, crying out,
'Alas!' and 'Woe worth the day!' and said to them, 'Why have ye broken open my chest? I had in it jewels and ye have stolen them, and this damsel
is my slave-girl and she hath agreed with you upon a device to take the good.' Then he rent his clothes and called aloud for succour, saying, 'I
appeal to God and to the just king, so he may quit me of these wrong-doing youths!' Quoth they, 'This is our mother and thou stolest her.' Then
words waxed many between them and the folk plunged into talk and prate and discussion concerning their affair and that of the [pretended]
slave-girl, and the strife waxed amain between them, so that [at last] they carried them up to the king..When the evening evened, the king sent after
the vizier and when he presented himself before him, he required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and
obedience. Know, O illustrious lord, that.? ? ? ? ? Whenas its jar was opened, the singers prostrate fell In worship of its brightness, it shone so
wonder-clear..Damascus is all gardens decked for the pleasance of the eyes; For the seeker there are black-eyed girls and boys of
Paradise.".Destiny, Of, i. 136..? ? ? ? ? His eyelids' sorcery from mine eyes hath banished sleep; since he From me departed, nought see I except a
drowsy fair. (137).? ? ? ? ? Beauty her appanage is grown in its entirety, And for this cause all hearts must bow to her arbitrament..? ? ? ? ? j. The
Unjust King and the Tither dcccxcix.? ? ? ? ? So I stretch out my root neath the flood And my branches turn back to it there..? ? ? ? ? Ye are the
pleasaunce of my soul; or present though you be Or absent from me, still my heart and thought with you remain..Craft, Women's, ii. 287..? ? ? ? ?
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